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Overview & Scrutiny Committee - Monday 22 March 2021 
 

 
 
 

Overview & Scrutiny Committee 
 

MINUTES of the OPEN section of the Overview & Scrutiny Committee held on 
Monday 22 March 2021 at 6.30 pm (Online/Virtual meeting) 
 

 
PRESENT: Councillor Ian Wingfield (Chair) 

Councillor Victor Chamberlain (Vice-Chair) 
Councillor Humaira Ali 
Councillor Peter Babudu 
Councillor Gavin Edwards 
Councillor Sarah King 
Councillor Jason Ochere 
Councillor Victoria Olisa 
Councillor Jane Salmon 
Councillor Leanne Werner 
Martin Brecknell (Co-opted Member) 
 

OTHER MEMBERS 
PRESENT: 
 

Councillor Radha Burgess, Deputy Cabinet Member for 
Low Traffic Southwark 
Councillor Rebecca Lury, Cabinet Member for Finance, 
Business and Jobs 
Councillor Catherine Rose, Cabinet Member for Leisure, 
Environment and Roads 
 

OFFICER 
SUPPORT: 

Norman Coombe, Head of Corporate Team, Legal 
Everton Roberts, Head of Overview and Scrutiny (Acting) 
 

1. APOLOGIES  
 

 Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Jack Buck. 
 

2. NOTIFICATION OF ANY ITEMS OF BUSINESS WHICH THE CHAIR DEEMS URGENT  
 

 There were no late items. 
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3. DISCLOSURE OF INTERESTS AND DISPENSATIONS  
 

 There were no disclosures of interests or dispensations. 
 

4. MINUTES  
 

 It was reported that the Minutes would be submitted to the next meeting for 
approval. 
 

5. BOROUGH PLAN PERFORMANCE CHALLENGE UPDATE  
 

 Councillor Rebecca Lury, Cabinet Member for Finance, Business and Jobs 
provided the committee with an update on performance against the delivery of the 
Borough Plan.  The committee also heard from Duncan Whitfield, Strategic 
Director of Finance and Governance and Joseph Brown, Cabinet and Public Affairs 
Manager. 
 
Councillor Rebecca Lury, Cabinet Member for Finance, Business and Jobs, took 
the report as read.  She informed the committee that the focus of the report had 
been very much on the response to the Covid pandemic and the impact that had 
on the council’s ability to deliver on the new Borough Plan.  Councillor Lury 
explained that the report contained a mixture of the different commitments from the 
old Borough plan and the new Borough Plan and that from Quarter 4 (September) 
all reporting would be against the new Borough Plan commitments and would 
therefore be able to communicate the position much more clearly. This report 
summarised the outcomes of quarters 1, 2 and 3 performance challenge rounds 
that had taken place.   
 
Following the cabinet members introduction, questions and discussion took place 
around the following: 
 

 Detail to be included in subsequent reporting, indicating the actual 

performance against the measures, and how performance would be 

measured. 

Councillor Lury explained that the end of year report would include the targets for 
2020/21 along with the then RAG rating for the end of the year, and would also 
include targets for 2021/22 as well.  The end of year report would also provide a 
clear indication of how the council was delivering against the plan in that financial 
year.  There would be a narrative under each performance measure that would 
provide detail of what had been achieved. 
 
Councillor Lury further explained that the intention was to also highlight in the 
reports areas that the overview and scrutiny committee might be interested in, 
which could then be followed up with the individual cabinet members through the 
cabinet member interview process. 
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The chair invited committee members to contact Councillor Lury ahead of the July 
meeting to communicate how they wanted the information presented. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 

That the Borough Plan performance challenge update report be noted. 
 

6. CABINET MEMBER INTERVIEW - COUNCILLOR CATHERINE ROSE, CABINET 
MEMBER FOR LEISURE, ENVIRONMENT AND ROADS  

 

 This item was considered in conjunction with item 7.  See item 7 for detail. 
 

7. CABINET MEMBER INTERVIEW - COUNCILLOR RADHA BURGESS, DEPUTY 
CABINET MEMBER FOR LOW TRAFFIC SOUTHWARK  

 

 This item was considered in conjunction with item 6. 
 
The chair informed the committee that Councillor Catherine Rose, Cabinet Member 
for Leisure, Environment and Roads would be late joining the meeting due to 
another commitment, so the committee would hear from Councillor Radha Burgess 
first. 
 
Councillor Radha Burgess, Deputy Cabinet Member for Low Traffic Southwark, 
provided the committee with an overview of the aims and approach of Low Traffic 
Southwark and what was hoped to be achieved. Councillor Burgess explained that 
Low Traffic Southwark was about creating clean air for everybody in the borough, a 
sustainable borough, healthy lives for all, delivered equitably. 
 
The aim was to improve the health of residents by reducing pollution form traffic 
and reducing carbon emissions.  Enabling and encouraging healthy active travel.  
Reinvigorating high streets and communities, and lowering the number of people 
killed or seriously injured on roads.  The approach was to locate Low Traffic 
Southwark in an evolved movement plan so that it was seen to have some 
strategic importance in what the council was doing.  There was a very strong 
equities focus, ensuring that the benefits of Low Traffic Southwark was shared by 
everyone. 
 
Councillor Burgess informed the committee that the council wanted to seek out 
interventions that created long term sustainable change, and a borough wide 
whole council approach would be applied, and all levers that were at the council 
disposal would be used to tackle car dominance. 
 
Councillor Burgess advised that Low Traffic Southwark needed to be aligned very 
closely with the work being done throughout the council on Southwark Stands 
Together and the declaration of the Climate Emergency. 
 
Councillor Burgess informed the committee that there was a borough commitment 
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to extend the proportion of highways dedicated to zero carbon uses, car free 
developments, school and workplace travel plans, including the new council travel 
plan, 24 hour bus lanes on red routes, school streets, LTNs and low emissions 
neighbourhoods, pocket parks, a commitment to double cycle hangers, cycle 
lessons, extending the cycle hire and extending segregated cycle lanes. 
 
Councillor Burgess then highlighted a number of areas that the council might wish 
to think about doing in the future, but would require further discussion and fleshing 
out: 
 

 Making modal shift on estates a priority with continued investment in cycle 
storage.  Implementing logical and connected segregated cycle routes 

 Focusing on stations as active travel hubs 

 Last mile freight pilots 

 A strategic approach to parking and the kerbside and looking at different 
uses for the kerbside that aren’t just limited to parking  

 Rapid bus transit and other forms of low carbon public transport 

 Identifying where the council might want to release highways for council 
housebuilding or something similar. 

 
In terms of execution, Councillor Burgess informed that the council wanted to 
asses potential interventions according to the Equality framework, Southwark 
Stands Together and the Climate Emergency.  To consult deeply and properly and 
communicate with communities so that the council took people with it to make the 
significant changes. 
 
Councillor Burgess further informed that the council was talking about exploring a 
needs based model – air quality interventions where air quality is poor, or where 
there are the greatest health inequalities in the borough.  The council needed to be 
very much guided by data and evidence, model, benchmark, monitor and evaluate 
interventions and also to communicate finding in a completely clear and 
transparent way. 
 
Following Councillor Burgess’s presentation, questions were asked and discussion 
held around the following: 
 

 Lessons learnt from the experience of rolling out low traffic neighbourhoods 
thus far. 

 What the council was doing to reduce its impact through its own actions (e.g 
its own vehicles and procurement) and also where it was generating traffic 
on roads. 

 How the council was responding to consultation feedback in respect of poor 
or wrong signage. 

 
Councillor Catherine Rose, who had now joined meeting responded to the question 
in relation to lessons learnt and problems with implementation.  She informed the 
committee that there had been recognition of problems around implementation and 
signage and learning points around communication.  
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Councillor Rose highlighted some of the challenges around the implementing of 
signage including the capacity within the department and contractors to respond to 
the rollout and scale of new signage required, tackling vandalism and damage that 
occurs – signs being defaced or taken down, this had an ongoing resource 
implication as well. 
 
Councillor Rose informed the committee that Fleet renewal was an integral part of 
the council’s budget programme for the next year, along with benchmarking 
against leading practice already happening within other London boroughs in 
relation to large refuse vehicles. 
 
Further questions / discussion was held around the following: 
 

 Consultation in the context of co-designing neighbourhoods 

 Trade and business traffic on roads 

 Payment for Southwark cycle hangers 

 The role physical changes to side streets will play in the long term plan and 
the bedding in of the long term plans 

 Addressing longer term impacts of displacement if it occurs 

 Whether equality impact assessments have already been done on some of 
the measures introduced 

 Ways of measuring whether sufficient traffic evaporation / modal shifts have 
occurred to offset longer journeys 

 Having an overall model of what a 100% LTN borough might look like 
(similar to LB Waltham Forest) 

 Road closures and impact on businesses – support for businesses 

 Communicating on residents parking permits process indication of climate 
emergency for awareness raising purposes 

 Council’s actions on improving access to green spaces 
 

8. SCRUTINY REVIEW - REGENERATION (OLD KENT ROAD OPPORTUNITY AREA)  
 

 This item was deferred as the relevant officer was not available to present the item. 
 

9. WORK PROGRAMME  
 

 The scrutiny commission chairs provided the committee with an update on the 
issues that the commissions had been scrutinising throughout the year. 
 
The committee also discussed potential subject areas to be looked at for the 
2021/22 year. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 

That the work programme as at 22 March 2021 be noted. 
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 The meeting ended at 8.54 pm 
  
 
 
 CHAIR:  
 
 
 DATED:  
 
 

 
 


